
Citizens Oversight Committee for Measure L

Thursday, February 25, 2010

Members Present: Marlene Best, Chairperson, Amanda Brooke, Nicole Nicholas Gilles, Anne
Mallory, Gil Perez

Absent: Tim Kelley, Everett Taylor, Rick Webster, Jr.

Others Present: Dr. Ed Gould, Superintendent/President; John Lau, VP Business Services; Niel
Pollock, Nielsen Construction; Jimmy Sanders, Sanders, Inc. Architecture and Engineering; Rick
Webster, Director of Maintenance; Kevin White, Academic Senate President

Recorder: Mary Carter

Call to Order/Introductions
The regular meeting of the Citizens Oversight Committee for Measure L was called to order at
3:15 p.m. on Thursday, February 25, 2010 by Marlene Best, Committee Chair. The meeting was
held in room 2734 (Building 2700). Chairperson Best welcomed everyone to the meeting and
expressed appreciation for their attendance at the meeting.

Approval of minutes
M/S/C Perez/Brooke to approve the minutes of the November 19, 2009 meeting as presented.

Acceptance of Audit Report
M/S/C Mallory/Brooke to accept the General Obligation Bond Fund Audit Report for the year
ended June 30, 2009 prepared by Wilkinson, Hadley, King & Co., CPAs. John Lau reported that
the auditor’s have issued a “clean opinion”; there is no corrective action needed and the
College is in full compliance with bond covenants.

Bond Fund Expenditure report
The committee reviewed the report of Bond Fund expenditures through February 24, 2010;
cash in the County Treasury is $17,122,450 and total expenditures to date are $47,207,112.

Project update
John Lau reported that the 2700 Building, the College’s biggest project is complete, with only
punch list items to be completed and final retention to be paid to contractors. The College
received $1.3 million grant from the State for a bus transfer terminal, and $712,000 in federal
funds for road way improvements which will be used for two new entry ways to the College.
The County determined that 40% of bus ridership passes through the College as a transfer



point. Funds will be sued to create a separate passenger drop-off zone and improve safety and
security.

Jimmy Sanders, architect, reported that projects that have been completed include the new
North parking lot, reconstructed South lot with access roads, information booths at both
entrances, relocated track and softball field, re-roofing of all buildings, and relocation of
modular buildings. The pools decks have been replaced, utilities have been upgraded and the
bus terminal is under construction.

Future planned construction includes modernization of the 400 Building (old Science Building),
which has been approved for State funding, with permission to go to bid this summer. The
Academic Building Modernization project ($12 million project) has been approved but not
funded. The construction of an Art Gallery will be accomplished using redevelopment and
insurance money.

A para-transit drop-off area will be constructed on the south side of the gym for use by small
buses ($700,000 project).

Safety issues are being addressed by the installation of call boxes and cameras.

The Aten Road and Highway 11 entryway: the College is waiting for federal money to proceed,
it is anticipated that the project will go to bid in April.

Remaining funds: approximately $12 million. John Lau stated that the College will be flexible in
its planning due to whether or not the modernization of the 200, 300 and 800 building is
funded by the State.

All funds will be expended after the remodel of the Academic buildings. The Career Technical
Building is a $25 million project. If funded by the State, the College will need at least $12.5
million in matching funds and other costs.

John Lau, VP for Business Services, reported that the College is looking into the feasibility of a
future bond issue; the campus is 50 years old and needs to be upgraded. Community surveys
have been done. One option that is being considered is to extend the current bond issue for
another 10 years. The bond may be submitted for the November 2010 election. President
Gould will be making a recommendation to the board. A new bond would not be a quick fix.
Property values are down and it will take 2 to 3 years for property to regain value. There will be
at least three years until any new construction could take place. The College would leverage
its bond money with state funding. The College has four project submitted for State funding;
two have been successful (400 building modernization and Academic Building modernization).
and the Career Technical Building has a good chance of being funded. The Career Technical
Building is a $22 million project, and the possible state funding would be $11 million.



The main project of the new bond would be the Career Technical Building. Dr. Gould reported
that a preliminary community survey was done in December, and positive feedback was
received. An in-depth survey of community members (likely voters) was done, with 455
completed surveys; 70% said IVC was on the right track and 55% said “yes” to a new bond.
With no increase to the tax rate, but an extension of the current bond, 81% said “yes”. Dr.
Gould stated that the college needs to be able to handle the next 10 years of growth.

Jimmy Sanders stated that a funding proposal for a Technology Building /Library will be
submitted, also the removal of the remaining modular buildings is proposed. Future plans call
for a new student union and Student Services/Administration building. Another future project
would be the modernization of the remaining core buildings, upgrading all classrooms to
standardized smart classrooms. The College is also looking at possible solar project/training
facility.

John Lau reported that the College is working with the City of Imperial to extend water and
sewer lines to the campus.

Date of next meeting
The next meeting was scheduled for Thursday, May 13, 2010 at 3:00 p.m.



IMPERIAL VALLEY COLLEGE
BOND FUND

2004-05 2005-06 2006-07 2007-08 2008-09 2009-10 Total
Beginning Balance 24,725,522 21,654,875 30,699,375 35,693,416 31,168,529

Income
Bond Proceeds 25,235,000 13,301,443 11,934,374 8,898,698 59,369,515
Transfers (to Bond interest/redemption fund) (610,368) (15,970) (626,338)
Other Income 43,950 15,300 1,116,755 1,176,006
Interest 98,531 580,859 682,888 942,601 1,757,514 347,986 4,410,380

Total Income 25,333,531 14,441 13,984,331 12,876,305 10,656,212 1,464,742 64,329,562

Expense
Purchase Orders 172,158 2,389,351 4,153,077 8,375,178 14,956,530 15,307,913 45,354,207
Payroll (two maintenance workers) 91,838 102,018 108,014 112,125 86,398 500,392

Transfers (of expense to/from other Fund) 55,279 (72,218) (600,928) 112,444 116,510 (388,913)
Cert. of Participation/Lease Revenue Bond pymts 380,572 676,118 684,736 1,741,426

Total Expense 608,009 3,085,088 4,939,831 7,882,264 15,181,098 15,510,821 47,207,112
Ending Balance 24,725,522 21,654,875 30,699,375 35,693,416 31,168,530 17,122,450 17,122,450

Pending purchase orders: 244,409.45 244,409.45
Adjusted cash balance: 17,366,860 17,366,860
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